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LOWESWATER PROJECT

MINUTES OF the 6th LCP Meeting / Monday, 12th May 2009, 17.30-21.00 / Loweswater Village Hall

Present:

Lancaster research team: Ken Bell (KB), Stephen Maberly (SM) Lisa Norton (LN), Judith Tsouvalis (JT), MSc researcher Andrew Shaw.
Outside Speaker: Dr. Linda May, Deputy Director, Water Programme, Centre for Ecology and Hydrology, Edinburgh
Participants: Valerie Bell, Pauline Blair, Geoff Cole, Gilli Goodfellow, Judy Hudson, Naomi Kerr, Kath Leck, Joe Milburn, Jean Milburn, Harry Spencer, Anne Style, Eleanor Relf, Edna Vickers, John Vickers,  William Vickers, Jan Collins-Webb and Leslie Webb, & from institutions: Mark Astley (National Trust), Charlie Bradshaw (Environment Agency), Sandy Brown (Natural England), John Hooson (National Trust), John Malley (National Trust).
Total number of attendees: 28
FIRST PART OF THE EVENING:  Updates of research activities by Judith Tsouvalis, Lisa Norton and Stephen Maberly
Ken Bell has been following up the farmers participation with Lisa Norton and John Rockliffe. One of the results of the interviews and data collection undertaken was that 3 of the farms in the catchment had a slight overload of phosphates being applied to their land [my own being one of them] and I can report that all have reviewed their fertiliser applications to address this. The final report on this is part of the project is nearing completion and will be presented at a future LCP meeting. My objective over the coming months is to try and join up historical “livestock numbers” [from Angus Winchester’s presentation] to current levels [from John & Lisa’s report]. Recently, I have been interviewed by Eleanor Relf from Entek UK Ltd who is writing a report on “farmer participation with regard to monitoring water discharge quality” for the EA. She found out about our project on “Google” and said that it is “unique” in the way we are working together to address the issue of water quality.     
Stephen Maberly: Concerning the lake ecology work, we are continuing the monthly monitoring on Lowsewater measuring temperature and oxygen profiles, light transmittance, pH, alkalinity, plant nutrients and amount and species composition of the phytoplankton in the lake. There are some possible signs of a slight improvement in recent years in the form of a slight decline in chlorophyll a concentrations. On the automatic water quality monitoring side, we have experienced technical problems in consistently getting a signal from the buoy onto the internet caused by the lack of a GSM signal on the lake. This is now more or less solved and the most recent data from the buoy can be seen in real-time on the project web-site. The data will eventually be used to help run a lake model to test the effect of different management scenarios on lake water quality. There are no more fish surveys planned in this project. However, we will carry out a further fish survey (and also a 
macrophyte survey) in the summer funded by a European project called WISER (see http://www. wiser.eu) which is supporting the implementation of the Water Framework Directive. Andrew Shaw is studying historical changes in fish and fisheries in Loweswater for his Masters degree project, supervised by myself and Ian Winfield. Finally, concerning the modelling, we are discussing the most appropriate ways of making use of the detailed farm data generated by John Rockliffe in a simple farm-based model of phosphorus losses from farms.

Lisa Norton: Ecological work on catchment mapping is complete but work on relating ecological data to agricultural data is on hold. Detailed vegetation plot data will be collected in June. Discussions about modelling catchment land use and P input to the lake have been taking place and Linda May is beginning to work on that. I visited the catchment with Maggie Robinson from the Eden Rivers Trust (now NE) who provided some advise on Dub Beck as a potential spawning area and advised on the employment of a hydrogeomorphologist to assess the beck. Thus a project proposal has been submitted on this for part of the RELU project funding.
Judith Tsouvalis has now done over 30 interviews with people in and out of the catchment, and there are still a few more to be done. The comprehensive analysis of the interviews is planned for later in the year. Running the LCP is now an important part of her activities, as is keeping the website up-do-date. We are committed to sharing the knowledge and experience gained of involving people in catchment management in Loweswater with a wider audience and for that purpose keep track of relevant conferences and workshop where we can present papers about Loweswater. Claire Waterton and I will be going to three conferences before September of this year, two of which are in the UK and one of which will take place in Finland. 
Claire Waterton has been invited to present a paper about the LC at an inquiry of the Commission on Rural Communities in Penrith in May. What is happening at Loweswater is beginning to interest various groups of people, and in March we had a visit at the University from two representatives of the South Cumbria River’s Trust, who were keen to learn more about the Loweswater Care Project. We all also attend conferences that might be of benefit to the Loweswater project, and in March Judith Tsouvalis participated at a workshop in Birmingham sponsored by the Economic and Social Research Council (ESRC) that considered issues of public participation in environmental management. Hopefully some of the insights gained at such events will filter back to Loweswater.
Nigel Watson is undertaking a series of interviews with organisations with a remit for the management of land and/or water in the Loweswater catchment. To date, interviews have been completed with key people from the National Trust, Environment Agency, Natural England, and the Lake District National Park Authority. Over the next 2-3 months, follow-up interviews will be undertaken with some of these people. Further interviews with representatives for the Northwest Regional Development Agency, United Utilities, the National Farmers Union and the Cumbria Farmers Network are being arranged. A desk-based review of the relevant policy statements, plans and strategies is also underway in order to understand how the different institutions are tackling land and water management issues, and how their actions might be combined more effectively in the future. Earlier in the year, Nigel gave a talk on “Integrated catchment management and the Water Framework Directive” at an international conference held at the Irish Agriculture and Food Development Agency, Wexford, Ireland. The talk included an account of the Loweswater project, which attracted a great deal of interest from the audience. This has now been turned into a paper for the Irish Journal of Agri-Environmental Research.  

After the updates, we spent some more time preparing for the ‘Getting to Know your Institutions’ evening in July. The following organizations have accepted our invitation:

· Parish Council

· National Trust

· Lake District National Parks Authority

· Natural England

· Environment Agency

· United Utilities

· National Farmers Union

· Cumbria Farmer’s Network

We explored how people would like to organize the evening, and there was agreement that it should be a relaxed and informal event. We haven taken these comments on board and will let you know the programme for the evening in due course. The evening is scheduled for the 14th July 2009.
SECOND PART OF THE EVENING: Talk by Dr. Linda May, Deputy Director, Water Programme, Centre for Ecology and Hydrology, Edinburgh
Title: Septic Tanks As Sources of Nutrient Pollution To Freshwaters

After the buffet, Dr. Linda May gave a fascinating talk about septic tanks as sources of pollution to freshwaters. The key points made by Linda were that:

· Septic tanks can be a significant source of pollution, and in Loweswater could account for up to 14% of phosphorus load to the lake;
· Septic tanks need to be looked after and maintained; ideally, they should be emptied every two years;

· In terms of detergent inputs to septic tanks, by far the most phosphorus is found in dishwasher detergents.

Another interesting point made by Linda is that there is very insufficient knowledge about septic tanks in the United Kingdom because until recently septic tanks were not considered as a source of pollution. The widespread attitude was (and in many places still is) that septic tanks look after themselves. Hence they were ignored and their impact not taken into account even in scientific studies of water pollution. Linda’s groundbreaking work though shows otherwise, and legislation in relation to septic tanks, as she showed, is changing.

AOB
The evaluation of the research bids for money from the £35K available in the RELU project for small research projects is now underway. The winning bids will be announced at the next LCP meeting on the 14th of July 2009
In relation to the concerns expressed about Dubb Beck and Park Beck following the talk to the LCP by Chris Robinson about the Environment Agency’s changing policies on river maintenance in March, Chris has sent me an e-mail to let me know that he has passed these concerns on to Keith Kendall from the EA’s fisheries team. I will keep you informed about happenings on this front. 
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